
The REPORTER
On Friday, Westfield 

Mayor Andy Cook an-
nounced the City is taking 
steps to engage the commu-
nity in the coming weeks. 
The goal is to bring the 
community together, even 
with social distancing mea-
sures in place.

The first event aimed 
at keeping the commu-
nity engaged is a fitness 
challenge. Residents will 
choose from a list of fitness 
challenges, complete the 
challenge and post a pic-
ture on social media tag-
ging the City of Westfield 
and Westfield Welcome 
and including #Westfield-
FitnessChallange.

You can participate by 
doing such activities as in-
door weightlifting circuit 
with a bodyweight, dumb-
bells or items in your home 
that resemble a weight (like 
milk jugs, books, or filled 
backpacks); or walking, 
running, or cycling in your 
neighborhood, on city trails, 
or at city parks.

Judges will choose a 
winner based on meeting 
criteria and creativity. New 
activities will be released 
in the coming weeks and 
residents are encouraged to 
submit ideas.

For more information 
on this new initiative, please 
click the photo at right to 
watch the video update.
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The REPORTER
On Friday, Governor Eric Hol-

comb issued an order moving Indi-
ana’s Primary Election from May 5 to 
June 2.

Holcomb said, “My view on that 
fast-approaching primary election is it 
needed to be pushed back in order to 
again ensure the safety of our county 
employees, the poll workers, and the 
voters themselves.”

Shortly after Holcomb’s an-
nouncement, local officials and can-
didates in this year’s primary began 
expressing their comments.

Hamilton County Clerk Kathy 
Williams, whose responsibilities in-
clude overseeing all county elections, 

said, “Moving the Primary out was 
a very difficult decision made by the 
Governor but I 
truly believe it 
was the best de-
cision. We have 
been preparing 
for the ‘what ifs’ 
all week and there 
are just not any 
good answers at 
this time. We had 
already started 
to have polling places canceling and 
poll workers, who are the backbone 
of election day process, determining 
they wouldn’t be able to work. Imple-
menting ‘social distancing’ would be 

very difficult at the polls and satellite 
voting.”

H a m i l t o n 
County Council 
President Rick 
McKinney, run-
ning for an At-
Large re-election 
spot, said, “My 
opinion is that I 
would have pre-
ferred the prima-
ry date stayed at 
its original May 5 date. To accom-
modate new hygiene and ‘personal 
distancing’ safeguards, voting could 

Williams McKinney

County officials, candidates
speak on postponed election

Photo provided
The City of Noblesville wants residents who 
notice first responders wearing masks or other 
personal protective equipment to understand 
this is being done as a precaution as part of 
coordinated preparedness and mitigation plans, 
based on adjusted screening protocols the 
emergency dispatch system. It does not mean 
that a person at the location has COVID-19.

First responders
wearing masks 
for their safety

Mo Merhoff to retire 
as OneZone President
The REPORTER

Mo Merhoff, president 
of OneZone, Inc., officially 
announced her retirement 
Friday morning 
to area officials 
and members.

“Now in 
my 20th year, 
it seems like a 
good time to end 
this significant 
chapter in my 
life,” she said. 
“Unfortunately, 
current conditions preclude 
this from being a public an-
nouncement as planned.”

OneZone’s Chief Oper-
ating Officer Jack Russell 

will serve as interim pres-
ident. OneZone’s board of 
directors will launch a re-
gional executive search for 

a president in the 
next few weeks.

According to 
OneZone Board 
President Kathy 
Krusie, “Mo has 
been instrumen-
tal in creating an 
environment in 
which business-
es thrive, that in 

turn has resulted in Carmel 
and Fishers being nationally 
recognized as outstanding 

Merhoff

See Merhoff . . . Page 2

Photo provided
Mayor Andy Cook delivered a video message in 
front of the Grand Park Events Center on Friday. 
Click the photo above to watch the message.

Westfield taking steps to 
bring community together

Noblesville mayor issues executive
order to enhance public health, safety
The REPORTER

Noblesville Mayor 
Chris Jensen announced 
Friday the issuance of an 
executive order as part of a 
multi-faceted strategy to ad-
dress the evolving coronavi-
rus (COVID-19) pandemic. 
Jensen executed Executive 
Order No. 20-01 effective 
March 20.

“Issuing an executive 
order allows us to com-
municate clear parameters 
and enforce restrictions on 
door to door solicitations 
as well as close city build-
ings including public safety 
buildings except in the case 
of emergencies in an effort 
to mitigate person-to-per-
son contact,” Jensen said. 

“This situation 
is evolving ev-
ery hour and we 
are keeping in 
contact with key 
local, state and 
federal officials 
to stay up to date 
on the latest rec-
ommendations. 
We continue to 
urge the public to practice 
social distancing, refrain 
from non-essential gather-
ings, wash their hands and 
be observant of symptoms.”

Public health officials 
are asking residents to 
avoid unnecessary travel, 
self-quarantine where ap-
propriate, and work from 
home to the extent possible. 

This preventa-
tive measure to 
suspend in-per-
son solicitation 
is necessary to 
avoid spread of 
COVID-19, par-
ticularly in rela-
tion to individu-
als in higher-risk 
segments of our 

population.
The City of Noblesville 

government remains open 
to continue to provide es-
sential service to ensure the 
safety and well-being of 
residents. The city would 
like to remind the commu-
nity that all permit applica-
tions, forms, and online bill 
paying can be accessed at 

cityofnoblesville.org.
Noblesville City Court 

has been suspended until 
May. If you have a hear-
ing, please contact the City 
Court at (317) 776-6344 or 
visit cityofnoblesville.org. 
All ticket payments may be 
made online, via mail, or at 
the drop box. 

Jensen asked constituents 
to be informed on state and 
federal preventative recom-
mendations and appreciates 
the sacrifices local residents 
and businesses are making 
for the benefit of the commu-
nity. For local resources and 
to stay up to date on the lat-
est coronavirus information, 
visit cityofnoblesville.org/
coronavirus.

The REPORTER
Carmel Mayor Jim 

Brainard has ordered the 
closure of Brookshire Golf 
Club – except for those 
wanting to walk the course 
– in addition to closing the 
City’s Household Hazard-
ous Waste Disposal Site 
on Range Line Road. Both 
closures were announced 
Thursday and additional 
steps may be taken to con-
tinue to prevent the spread of 
the deadly COVID-19 virus.

In addition, the City 
released a clarification to 
Wednesday’s travel order 
and emergency declara-
tion, to make sure residents 

understand that 
a trip to donate 
blood is just as 
important as a 
trip to the gro-
cery store, your 
doctor, or to a job 
where you must 
be physically 
present. In addi-
tion, to address 
some questions that have 
been raised, the City has 
added the following to the 
emergency order: 

“All persons utilizing 
a public trail or multi-use 
path, or visiting a public 
park, are permitted to travel 
to and from these facilities 

and to exit their 
vehicles in order 
to make use of 
them, provided 
that proper “so-
cial distancing” 
protocols are fol-
lowed when do-
ing so.”

Click here 
to read the entire 

original document.
“Our hope is that our 

residents in Carmel will use 
their common sense and 
do the right thing when it 
comes to making unneces-
sary trips that could expose 
them to social interactions 
that we are trying to pre-

vent,” Brainard said. “We 
must realize that there is 
no greater civil liberty than 
the freedom to live without 
fear that someone you en-
counter might be the bear-
er of a virus that will take 
away your ability to enjoy 
good health and safety. We 
need to be diligent and take 
these matters seriously in 
order to stop the spread of 
this deadly virus.”

The City has also updat-
ed its growing list of local 
restaurants that remain open 
for carry out and delivery. 
You can keep up with all up-
dates by visiting the City’s 
special COVID-19 page.

The REPORTER
The Hamilton County Commissioners are asking 

residents to do as much of their county business online 
as possible. Like any business, the county is trying 
to limit transmission of COVID-19 among staff and 
maintain business operations.

“The county provides services that are instru-
mental to our community,” 
County Commissioner Chris-
tine Altman said. “We need to 
do our best to keep the folks in 
dispatch, in law enforcement, 
and in our offices healthy so we 
don’t have any interruptions in 
government business.”

The county has created a 
webpage listing all the county 
business that be conducted online – including how 
to file for an absentee ballot and how to pay your 
property taxes. You can find the list at this link. 

In the meantime, many county employees are 
telecommuting or working flexible hours in an effort 
to distance themselves from one another. 

“We are committed to staying open as long as we 
can,” Altman said. “But in order to do that, we need 
the community’s help. Not only is online business 
easier, but it’s also more convenient and you’ll be 
doing your part to keep our staff healthy.”

For more information about COVID-19 and the 
current situation here in Hamilton County, please 
check out the County Health Department’s website.

Jensen

Brainard

Carmel clarifies travel order, 
encourages donating blood

County’s new 
webpage offers 
complete list of 
online services

Altman

See Election . . . Page 2
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We love to work with first time home buyers 
Visit our website at BraggInsurance.com 

317-758-5828  

brian@bragginsurance.com 
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TomWoodVolkswagenNoblesville.com

Tom Wood  
Volkswagen 
Noblesville

E. 146th Street

14701 Tom Wood Way 
Noblesville, IN 46060 
317.853.4552

Tom Wood  
Volkswagen  
Noblesville

The Atlas Cross Sport.
What's new for 2020?

Fun to drive. Easy to cover.

I was born and raised right here in 
Noblesville. I grew up in a home without 
domestic violence or assault – it wasn’t 
something I saw, or even heard about. But 
when I was introduced to Prevail of Central 
Indiana, I was shocked by the number of 
individuals who are affected by domestic 
violence. In 2018 alone, Prevail helped 
more than 4,000 clients in Hamilton 
County. (Nearly 80 percent of clients are 
women and children.) Domestic violence 
and abuse are hard topics to discuss, so 
you don’t often hear about them. But at 
Tom Wood Volkswagen in Noblesville, 
we’re breaking the taboo and raising 
awareness for Prevail, an organization  
that helps families in Hamilton County.  
 – Mike Bragg, GM of Tom Wood 
Volkswagen in Noblesville

To help Hamilton County families 
affected by domestic violence and 
sexual abuse, you can donate the 
following items: 

 •  Art supplies (for children to journal and 
express their emotions)

• Bottled water (8 oz. bottles, preferably) 
• Individually packaged snacks 
•  Gas cards (many women have no access 

to funds after fleeing their abuser)

Drop off items at Tom Wood 
Volkswagen in Noblesville,  
14701 Tom Wood Way. 

All Atlas Cross Sport models come with a touchscreen infotainment display 

with both Apple CarPlay and Android Auto integration. Navigation is optional, 

as is a reconfigurable digital gauge display and SiriusXM satellite radio. The 

Volkswagen Car-Net connectivity app allows for remote starting and analytics 

while a 4G LTE Wi-Fi hotspot allows occupants to remain connected to the 

internet with their smart devices while on the go.

·  Standard autonomous emergency braking with forward-collision warning

·  Standard blind-spot monitoring with rear cross-traffic alert

·  Available adaptive cruise control with semi-autonomous driving mode

have been made 100 percent mail-
in ballots for May 5 instead of a 
month’s delay."

Williams said, “The time 
frame to mail out a ballot to every 
registered voter would have been 
impossible to do. There would 
not be enough supplies available 
statewide to get this done.”

Since there has already been 
a change in the date schools 
may resume, who is to say with 
any degree of certainty it will be 
safe to hold the primary June 2?” 
McKinney said.  

Current Hamilton County 
Commissioner Steve Dillinger, 
who is run-
ning for 
re-election, 
said, "Be-
cause of the 
uncertainty 
and precau-
tions every-
one is taking, 
I understand 
why the elec-
tion has been pushed back. As a 
community, we must band togeth-
er to beat this virus. I will contin-
ue to work with other elected of-
ficials to keep our residents safe."

Hamilton County Councilman 
Jeff Hern, who seeks re-election, 
said, "We need to continue to ad-
here to social distancing, which 

excludes sev-
eral tradition-
al campaign 
initiatives. I 
always enjoy 
a new chal-
lenge, and I 
look forward 
to connect-
ing with vot-
ers in a new 
way. The health and well-being 
of our community will always be 
a number one priority. As a cur-
rent Hamilton County Councilor, 
I will continue collaborating with 
other elected officials to protect 
Hamilton County."

Hamilton County Council can-
didate Steve Nation said, “Good 
government 
is made bet-
ter when 
elected offi-
cials or those 
running for 
office have 
the opportu-
nity to listen 
to citizens, 
and when ap-
propriate, work with them to find 
solutions. This virus has imped-
ed this dialogue. I am happy that 
the Governor's action will give us 
more time to talk before the elec-
tion takes place. I hope that this 

shows that such dialogue will last 
after the election.”

John Ditslear, former No-
blesville Mayor and candidate 
for Hamil-
ton Coun-
ty Council, 
said, "We are 
in a very seri-
ous situation 
and I support 
the Gover-
nor's decision 
to delay the 
election. My 
family and I have been staying 
home to protect ourselves, as 
well as our great community. I 
will continue to follow the State 
Department of Health and the 
Governor's guidance. We will 
re-adjust our campaign strategy 
to continue to educate the vot-
ers.”

Referring to COVID-19, 
McKinney said, “Hamilton Coun-
ty is in stable financial position to 
weather this current crisis, in part 
to the conservative fiscal manage-
ment and leadership demonstrated 
by the County Council.”

“We know we are going to 
have to work through a lot of is-
sues but I am very confident in 
my election and clerk staff that we 
will get the job done,” concluded 
Williams.

communities in which to live, 
work, and play.”

After joining the Carmel 
Chamber in 2000, Merhoff cham-
pioned numerous collaborative 
initiatives and established the or-
ganization as a source of informa-
tion and education for businesses, 
entrepreneurs and non-profits, 
leading to exponential growth. 
In 2015, the Carmel and Fishers 
Chambers of Commerce merged 
to create OneZone representing 
more than 1,300 members, and 
that same year was recognized as 
the Indiana Chamber Executives 
Association’s Chamber of the 
Year. Most recently, she has facil-
itated an active public advocacy 
initiative on behalf of members 
and their businesses.

“The very best of my years 
with the chamber have been the 
incredible people I’ve worked 
with and gotten to know. These 
are the people with vision, com-
mitment and spirit who have been 
the main ingredients in making 
our communities extraordinary, 
enviable places,” Merhoff said.

Prior to joining OneZone, 
Merhoff, spent 14 years with the 
United States Rowing Associa-
tion, including serving as the ex-
ecutive director of the 1994 World 
Rowing Championships in India-
napolis.

Receiving both her graduate 
and undergraduate degrees from 
Purdue University, she is a past 
member of the Purdue President’s 
Council Advisory Board and is 
past board chair of the Indiana 
Chamber Executives Associa-
tion (ICEA). She is a member of 
the St. Vincent Board (Hamilton 
County), Indiana Soccer board, 
Butler University Business Ad-
visory Board, and a founding 
member of the newly established 
Women for Purdue.

Merhoff’s future plans include 
continuing to facilitate board 
planning sessions for not-for-prof-
it organizations as well as travel-
ing and spending more time with 
her husband, dogs and horse.

About OneZone
Launched in 2015 with the 

merger of the Carmel and Fishers 
Chambers of Commerce, OneZone 
serves the business interests of its 
1,300 collective members. One-
Zone is a stronger voice, has a sig-
nificant presence and acts as a busi-
ness advocate in an ever-changing 
marketplace on behalf of its mem-
bers. For more information, visit 
onezonecommerce.com.
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Thanks for reading 
The Reporter
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The REPORTER
During this time 

of extra caution due to 
COVID-19, Community 
First Bank (CFB) of Indi-
ana remains committed to 
the health and well-being 
of its customers, employ-
ees, and surrounding com-
munities.

Effective 5 p.m. on 
Wednesday, all CFB 
branches will temporarily 
close the lobbies to walk-
in traffic. These branches 
will remain fully staffed 
and able to assist custom-
ers during normal business 
hours.

Banking will still be 

carried out via five drive-up 
locations, six 24/7 ATMs, 
online banking, mobile 
app, night depository, and 
in-person appointments 
by request (including new 
account openings, loan ap-
pointments, etc.).

Please call (765) 236-
0600 with any questions.

Coronavirus cancellations

The REPORTER
The Hamilton Coun-

ty Parks and Recreation 
(HCPR) is closing the Cool 
Creek Nature Center lo-
cated in Cool Creek Park, 
and the Taylor Center of 
Natural History and Kotee-
wi Range Sport and Target 
Archery Center, both locat-
ed in Strawtown Koteewi 
Park, until further notice.

Additionally, as a pre-
cautionary measure, all 
park programs, events and 

facility rentals are suspend-
ed through April 15. The 
duration of this action may 
be extended based on health 
risks assessed at the end of 
this defined time period. 

At this time, Hamilton 
County Parks and Recre-
ation park grounds will 
remain open and accessi-
ble to the public to enjoy 
isolated recreation, which 
will become increasingly 
important during this time. 
Maintenance services will 

continue to be provided in 
the parks. And as before, 
enhanced cleaning mea-
sures will continue to be 
taken throughout the park 
system.

To receive ongoing 
updates regarding HCPR 
park operations, the public 
is encouraged to visit the 
Hamilton County Parks and 
Recreation Facebook page 
or call the HCPR Adminis-
trative Office at (317) 770-
4400.

County Parks expands closures

PrimeLife Enrichment 
temporarily closes doors
The REPORTER

Due to the growing se-
rious health threat of the 
coronavirus, PrimeLife En-
richment has temporarily 
closed its Center, located 
at 1078 Third Ave. SW in 
Carmel, effective immedi-

ately. 
The facility will remain 

closed at least until April 6 
and potentially longer.

Handy also announced 
that the Central Indiana 
Council on Aging (CI-
COA) will deliver lunches 

to those in need. She en-
couraged PrimeLife En-
richment members to con-
tact CICOA for additional 
information.

Visit primelifeenrich-
ment.org for more infor-
mation.  

Hamilton North Public Library closes branches
The Hamilton North Public Library is closed to the public until April 16.

The REPORTER
The NHS Alumni Board 

has made the decision to 
cancel the 2020 NHS Alum-
ni Banquet.

The board apologizes 
for any inconvenience this 
has caused you, but your 
health and safety are a top 
priority. The board hopes 
for a great turn out for the 
2021 banquet to be held on 
April 24, 2021.

All reservation checks 
received, will be returned as 
soon as possible. 

The organization is 
still taking donations for 
the scholarship fund and/
or general fund. Goldstar 
donations of $250 or more 
and in memory donations 
to help with scholarships 
for those graduating se-
niors for next year will still 
be accepted. All names will 

be posted in the 2021 news-
letter.

Those donations can 
be sent in a separate check 
to NHS Alumni, P.O. 
Box 818, Noblesville, IN 
46061. Please include a 
note with your check to 
let the NHS Alumni Board 
know what your donation 
should be used for so your 
name can be added to the 
2021 newsletter.

NHS Alumni Banquet canceled

Upcoming Noblestories presentation canceled
The REPORTER

The Noblestories pre-
sentation, sponsored by the 
Noblesville Preservation 
Alliance (NPA) and sched-
uled for March 29 at Preser-

vation Hall in Noblesville, 
has been postponed until 
further notice in recogni-
tion of the potential dangers 
posed by the coronavirus.

NPA will reschedule at 

a future date once the scope 
of the outbreak has been de-
termined and public health 
officials are assured that 
public gatherings are safe 
again.

Community First Bank open house
Community First Bank’s public open house for the Noblesville Grand Opening event 

set for Wednesday, March 25 has been canceled.

Noblesville

Countywide

Send your event cancellation notice to Notices@ReadTheReporter.com
Atlanta

Submitted
For the health and safe-

ty of our customers and 
friends, the layout at Mr. 
Muffin’s Trains in Atlanta 
will be closed until after 
April 1. We will reassess 
the situation and provide a 
further update at that time.

The shop will remain 
open for shipping and pick-

ups as long as the Indiana 
government allows. We 
are taking additional safe-
ty precautions, including 
more frequently disinfect-
ing public spaces, and are 
willing to accommodate 
special needs such as curb-
side pickup.

We strongly recom-
mend placing credit card 

orders via the website; you 
can still pick up the order 
by clicking the "Pickup in 
Store" button in the shop-
ping cart. We'll pull the 
product and notify you 
when it's ready to pick up.

If you have any ques-
tions or concerns, please 
call (765) 292-2022 or visit 
MrMuffinsTrains.com.

Mr. Muffin’s closes train 
layout display to public

The REPORTER
Canadian indie-pop 

band Walk Off The Earth 
has set a new date for its 
debut at the Center for the 
Performing Arts – Aug. 9.

WOTE’s previously 
scheduled April 17 date 
was among the Center 
Presents performances can-
celed this week in response 
to new public health guide-
lines on COVID-19. But 
the group, known for its vo-
cal harmonies, gymnastic 

musicianship and whimsi-
cal videos, is rescheduling 
the U.S. tour in support of 
its new album, HERE WE 
GO!

The local performance 
is now set for 8 p.m. Sun-
day, Aug. 9, at the Palladi-
um, 1 Center Green, Car-
mel. Tickets purchased for 
the previous date will be 
honored, and ticket sales 
have resumed at TheCen-
terPresents.org.

The band shared the 

news with its fans – “wo-
telings” – via social media.

“In light of the ongo-
ing public health concerns, 
we’ve decided to move our 
upcoming Here We Go US 
leg to August,” they posted. 
“We love and value each 
and every one of you, and 
your safety and well-being 
is of the utmost importance 
to us … We look forward 
to being back on the road 
soon and seeing you all this 
summer!”

Carmel

The REPORTER
The Center for the Per-

forming Arts is extending its 
previously announced sus-
pension of all performances 
and other events on its cam-
pus through May 11.

The cancellations include 
performances by Actors 
Theatre of Indiana, Carmel 
Symphony Orchestra, Cen-
tral Indiana Dance Ensem-
ble, Civic Theatre, Gregory 
Hancock Dance Theatre and 
Indiana Wind Symphony, 
as well as education events, 
rental events and Center 

Presents performances.
All ticketholders will be 

contacted and provided re-
funds or the option to donate 
the purchase amount to the 
presenting organization to 
help defray costs associated 
with the cancellations. The 
Center will work to resched-
ule the canceled events as 
feasible.

The Center will contin-
ue to follow the guidance 
of public safety officials and 
will reassess the suspension 
as needed.

The Center’s offices will 

remain in operation during 
standard business hours. The 
Box Office and the Great 
American Songbook Exhib-
it Gallery at the Palladium 
will be closed to the public 
through May 11, but ticket 
sales for events not affected 
by the suspension will con-
tinue online at TheCenter-
Presents.org or by phone at 
(317) 843-3800.

Patrons with questions or 
concerns may contact the Pa-
tron Services department at 
(317) 843-3800 or tickets@
TheCenterPresents.org.

Center for Performing Arts extends
cancellations through May 11

Monon Community Center closes
The REPORTER

The Monon Community 
Center is closed until further 
notice. 

The closure includes all 
Monon Community Center 
amenities: Fitness center, in-
door aquatics, gymnasium, 
KidZone, indoor track, group 
fitness classes, personal 
training and private lessons. 
The closure will be assessed 
on a daily basis based on rec-
ommendations from public 
health officials.

For the most up-to-date 
information, please visit car-
melclayparks.com/corona-

virus-information. 
Please note that Carmel 

city parks remain open, and 
everyone is encouraged to 
stay active and spend time 
outdoors if possible while 
continuing to practice safety 
measures, social distancing 
and protocols recommended 
by the CDC.

While the Monon Com-
munity Center will re-open 
as soon as conditions war-
rant, the following are can-
celed through April 10, at 
which time cancelations will 
be reassessed and impacted 
parties will be notified: Rec-

reation programming, aquat-
ic programs, swim lessons, 
rentals, volunteer events and 
organized events (Hamilton 
County Homeschool Hoopla, 
Summer Hiring Event, Barri-
er-Free Theatre Performance, 
Swim Meet).

In accordance with Car-
mel Clay Schools, the before- 
and after-school program 
Extended School Enrichment 
is also closed through April 
10, including School’s Out 
Spring Break Camp.

During the closure, 
CCPR will continue to pay 
full- and part-time staff.

Walk Off The Earth rescheduled 
for August 9 at the Palladium

Janus postpones fundraising breakfast
The REPORTER

Janus Developmental 
Services has been work-
ing in conjunction with the 
county health department 
and the state to plan dili-
gently for COVID-19 pro-
tocols. Janus is committed 
to the safety and well-being 
of all staff and clients and is 
strictly following guidance 
and recommendations set 

out by local authorities and 
the Center for Disease Con-
trol and Prevention.

With that in mind, Janus 
has decided to move the 
Create, Connect and Com-
mit Fundraising Breakfast 
from Friday, April 24 to Fri-
day, Aug. 14. The breakfast 
will be held from 7:30 to 
8:30 a.m. The location and 
time of the Aug. 14 break-

fast will be the same as the 
April breakfast, which was 
at the 502 East Event Center 
in Carmel.

Please plan to attend the 
breakfast on Aug. 14. Feel 
free to RSVP to Patty Stef-
fen at psteffen@janus-inc.
org prior to July 24.

Thank you for your un-
derstanding and support of 
Janus.

Lobby closed at Fishers Police Department Headquarters
The Fishers Police Department has closed the lobby of its headquarters. Please call (317) 

595-3300 to speak to Records staff and (317) 773-1282 to speak with a Fishers police officer.

HSE School Board meeting canceled
The Hamilton Southeastern school board has canceled its March 25 meeting.

Fishers

IKEA closing stores
IKEA announced Wednesday that all stores will close “temporarily,” including the 

facility in Fishers. Home delivery will continue. Pickup service will continue, and the 
Fishers store will be handling pickup services.

The company gave no indication how long the shutdown of stores will last.

Fishers GOP Club cancels Meet & Greet
The Fishers GOP Club has canceled its Meet & Greet scheduled for April 9 at the 

Delaware Township Community Center.

The REPORTER
The Westfield Lions 

Poker for Sight Texas Hold 
‘Em Poker tournament, 
originally scheduled for 
April 17 and 18, will be 
postponed until Friday and 
Saturday, June 12 and 13.

The Lions Poker for 
Sight tournaments are the 
largest fund raisers for the 
Westfield group. They are a 

vital part of the club’s phil-
anthropic endeavors every 
year.

The drawing for the 
winner of the Zac Brown 
Band Concert VIP tickets 
will also be moved to the 
night of June 13 at the fi-
nal round of the Poker for 
Sight Tournament.

For more information 
or to register for Lions 

Poker for Sight go to lions- 
poker.org.

For more information 
on the Westfield Lions 
Club go to westfieldlions.
org.

The Westfield Lions 
Club will keep everyone 
posted on additional devel-
opments as time gets clos-
er. Thank you all for your 
support.

Westfield Lions Club postpones 
Poker for Sight tournament

The REPORTER
The Westfield Chamber of Commerce 

has released notices of the following can-
cellations:

• "Shark Tank" Luncheon: This 
event has been postponed until further no-
tice.

• Westfield Young Professionals: At 

this time all events are TBD. The next meet 
up is scheduled for April 2.

• Coffee with the Chamber: At this 
time all events are TBD. The next coffee is 
scheduled for April 14.

The Chamber will announce updates 
and changes as they occur. For more infor-
mation, visit westfield-chamber.org.

Westfield Chamber cancels three events

Westfield

Westfield GOP Club postpones Congressional debate
The Westfield GOP Club has postponed the 5th District Congressional Debate. The 

Club’s goal is to reschedule the debate for sometime in April. Updates will be provided.

Community First closes
lobby at Westfield branch
The REPORTER

During this time 
of extra caution due to 
COVID-19, Community 
First Bank (CFB) of Indi-
ana remains committed to 
the health and well-being 
of its customers, employ-
ees, and surrounding com-
munities.

Effective 5 p.m. on 
Wednesday, all CFB 
branches will temporarily 
close the lobbies to walk-
in traffic. These branches 
will remain fully staffed 
and able to assist custom-
ers during normal business 
hours.

Banking will still be 

carried out via five drive-up 
locations, six 24/7 ATMs, 
online banking, mobile 
app, night depository, and 
in-person appointments 
by request (including new 
account openings, loan ap-
pointments, etc.).

Please call (765) 236-
0600 with any questions.

Community First Bank closes
lobby at Noblesville branch

Hamilton County BZA meetings canceled
The Hamilton County Board of Zoning Appeals will not meet on Wednesday, March 

25, 2020. Both the North District and South District meetings have been canceled.

The REPORTER
In an effort to slow the 

spread of COVID-19, Riv-
erview Health will close all 
but three primary care of-
fices and limit hours for or-
thopedics offices beginning 
Monday, March 23.

The three primary care 
offices that will remain 
open include Noblesville 

Family Medicine, Sheridan 
Family Medicine and Ha-
zel Dell Family Care. The 
open orthopedics offices 
will be Riverview Health 
Orthopedics & Sports Med-
icine – Carmel and River-
view Health Orthopedics & 
Sports Medicine – Westfield.

Patients will be contact-
ed to reschedule. Patients 

needing to schedule an ap-
pointment, refill a prescrip-
tion or otherwise consult 
with their provider should 
call their physician’s of-
fice, as phones will still be 
answered and messages re-
turned.

No walk-ins will be al-
lowed at any of the open 
offices.

Riverview Health
closing physician offices
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Hello Friends and Neighbors!
We are always appreciative of your business and the fact 

that you allow us to come into your homes and even more 
so during these challenging times amid the COVID-19 virus 
situation.

We have been diligent about sanitizing each of our 
locations. Fortunately, the size of our stores does allow for the 
adequate social distancing now being called for.

If you have purchased furniture from us recently - we are still 
out making deliveries. Our delivery crews will have disinfectant 
wipes for their safety, as well as the safety of others.

If you have been thinking about a project now would be 
a great time to get started on something. As long as you’re 
spending a great length of time at home right now, you may as 
well make it safe and comfortable.

Our sales staff is very experienced. They can help you over 
the phone or via text or the chat feature found in the lower 
right corner of our website. When you do want to come in and 
try some things out, we will be here! Check out our website for 
more information and to take a peek at some of the products 
that we offer.

Spring is arriving and we’re staying positive and uplifted 
during this difficult time We are open, how can we help you?

Sincerely,
Jeff Godby

We are open. How can we help you?
STAY HOME - STAY SAFE - STAY HEALTHY 
LET US KNOW IF WE CAN MAKE IT MORE COMFORTABLE!

www.GodbyHomeFurnishings.com

Avon
Rockville Rd & Dan Jones

Avon, IN 46123 
317-272-4581
BEHIND THE  

BP® GAS STATION

Carmel
136th St & N Meridian 

Carmel, IN 46032 
317-566-8720

ACROSS FROM  
ST. VINCENTS CARMEL

Noblesville / Fishers
146th St & SR 37 

Noblesville, IN 46060 
317-214-4321

INTERSECTION of  
146th St & HWY 37

Godby Discount Store
130 Logan Street 

Noblesville, IN 46060 
317-565.2211

ACROSS FROM  
FEDERAL HILL COMMONS

Family Owned Since 1974

Meeting Notice
The Noblesville Common Coun-

cil will meet at 7 p.m. on Tuesday, 
March 24, 2020 in the Council 
Chamber at Noblesville City Hall, 
16 S. 10th St., Noblesville.

The REPORTER
Hamilton County Cor-

oner John Chal-
fin has ruled the 
deaths of two 
Fishers residents 
as a murder-sui-
cide.

Shortly af-
ter 1 a.m. on 
W e d n e s d a y , 
Fishers Police 
Officers re-
sponded to a family distur-
bance in the 12600 block 

of Ladson Street (126th 
Street and Cumberland 

Road). Upon 
their arrival of-
ficers located an 
adult female and 
an adult male 
both suffering fa-
tal injuries from 
gunshot wounds. 

Chalfin in-
dicated Zachary 
Hileman, 20, shot 

Debra Hileman, 73, prior to 
killing himself.

Chalfin

Coroner rules 
Fishers deaths as 
murder-suicide

By TRAVIS ROBINSON
WISH-TV | wishtv.com

The Department of 
Workforce Development 
(DWD) says the coronavi-
rus pandemic is a unique 
situation and there may be 
plenty of people who qual-
ify for unemployment that 
don’t know they do.

“Everyone I do know 
that is servers are having 
to take the unemployment 
leaves or they’re just out 
of work all together,” one 
server said.

DWD says they’ve had 
around 2,400 people file for 
unemployment last week 
and they expect that num-
ber to triple by the end of 
this week.

“So it’s been pretty 
crazy,” Chief of Staff Josh 
Richardson said. “I mean, 
as far as specific numbers, I 
think I’d want to wait until 
the weekends and see the 

specific reports. But clearly, 
we’ve been in such a good 
economy with the really 
low unemployment rate 
– claims were historically 
low – and they are absolute-
ly taking off this week.”

All unemployment 
filing is done online at 
this point, but DWD says 
they’ve been prepared for 
the web traffic following 
the 2008 recession. They 
actually want to see more 
traffic because they know 
there are people who are 
eligible for unemployment 
that aren’t coming forward 
because of the current re-
quirements — like having 
child care available.

“Some of that is chal-
lenged a little bit by this be-
cause there are some unique 
questions that are coming 
up,” Richardson said. “But 
generally, if you are out of 
work related to the coro-
navirus, you’re going to 
meet that threshold. Right? 
We’re talking about most of 
these people had nothing to 
do with the fact that they’re 
unemployed.”

DWD wants to clear any 
doubts by hosting two we-

binars next week to answer 
any questions about the pro-
cess and put minds at ease.

“There are some people 
that, this is a very uncertain 
time and they just want to 
hear this and they want to 
understand it,” Richardson 
said.

But the agency says if 
you even remotely think 
you’re eligible, apply.

“By doing that, right? 
What we’re able to do is 
prepare for the situation if 
we can get there where we 
can expand eligibility and 
then go ahead and approve 
the claim at that time,” 
Richardson said. “Far bet-
ter than the person saying 
‘well, you know, I heard 
that I was ineligible so I 
don’t file the claim.’ Those 
are going to be harder to 
deal with because we’re go-
ing to have to go back and 
retroactively file.”

If you’d like more infor-
mation on unemployment, 
you can visit the Depart-
ment of Workforce Devel-
opment website. If you’d 
like to sign up for one of 
the webinars, you can learn 
more information here.

You may be eligible 
for unemployment

and not know it

Noblesville church pantry 
feeds hundreds of families 

with drive-up service
WISH-TV | wishtv.com

A community center in 
Noblesville is helping feed 
people in need during this 
difficult time.

Staff at the Choice Food 
Pantry is working hard to 
fill orders for the people 
who have requested grocer-
ies. The food pantry is lo-

cated inside Grace Church 
off 146th Street.

Organizers say they will 
help more than 600 families 
just this week.

People can go on the 
center’s website and pre-or-
der their groceries. That’s 
when staff members take 
over.

“We have a team that 
then delivers the groceries 
to the cars, so we’re trying 
to make it as seamless as 
possible and as easy as pos-
sible and yet limit any kind 
of interaction so that we 
don’t expose more people 
and keep people safe with 
what’s going on,” Keith 

Carlson, executive director 
of Grace Care Center Foun-
dation, said.

Grace Care Center is ac-
cepting donations. If you’d 
like to donate, you can drop 
off items on the west side of 
the building, located off of 
146th Street and Hazel Dell 
Parkway.

Letters to the Editor do not reflect the opinions of The Reporter,
its publisher or its staff. You can submit your own

Letter to the Editor by email to News@ReadTheReporter.com.

Letter to the Editor

My fellow constituents,
As a third-generation com-

bat veteran stretching from WWI 
through Desert Storm, my family 
knows the value of good leadership 
in times of panic, anxiety and uncer-
tainty.

In this current environment of 
panic, anxiety and uncertainty – 
now is the time for successfully test-
ed leadership. Kent Abernathy has 
been a servant leader for Hoosiers 
and Americans over the years in his 
various business and military roles.

With “Duty. Honor. Country.” 
in mind, Kent went back on active 
duty in 2003. He had three deploy-
ments: Two to the Pentagon and 
one to Iraq. During 2005, when 
Hurricane Katrina made landfall, 
Kent was the Crisis Action Team 
Chief on duty in the Army Oper-
ations Center and responsible to 
brief the Secretary and other se-
nior Army leaders on the horrors 
of what mother nature would do to 
New Orleans and the Army’s re-
sponse. Later, in 2009, he was part 
of the team that coordinated and 
tracked military assistance during 

the H1N1 “swine flu” pandemic.
A few years later, when we had 

the Avian flu, also known as H5N1, 
Kent played an integral role in keep-
ing Hoosiers safe. As BMV Com-
missioner, he was a voting member 
of the Indiana Counter Terrorism 
and Security Council where they 
were responsible for developing 
and implementing a comprehensive 
state strategy to address terrorism, 
cybersecurity and public safety.

In times of crisis, we look for 
people who are able to calmly sort 
through the facts and make the nec-
essary plan of action to keep Amer-
icans safe. Long before COVID-19 
there was a level of uncertainty here 
in Indiana.

When Kent returned from Iraq, 
he joined the administration of 
Governor Mitch Daniels as Chief 
of Staff of the Indiana Department 
of Environmental Management. 
He observed first-hand the effects 
of overreach and over-regulation 
by federal agencies. He remained 
in that role in the administration of 
Governor Mike Pence until Feb-
ruary 2015, when he was appoint-

ed by Governor Pence as the 25th 
Commissioner of Motor Vehicles 
(BMV). While BMV Commission-
er, he instituted transformational 
change within the agency and over-
saw bipartisan passage of landmark 
legislative reform which simplified 
and streamlined the Indiana motor 
vehicle code, leading the Agency to 
a 96.3 percent customer (= citizen) 
satisfaction rating.

Kent Abernathy, a dear friend 
of mine, is exactly the kind of Con-
gressman we need in our modern 
times. As a veteran of both peace 
and war, he knows exactly what we 
are dealing with in foreign affairs. 
As a businessman and state employ-
ee, his proven record of communi-
cating with all parties and finding 
solutions for Hoosiers is astounding. 
His motto, no matter the political 
climate will always be: “Duty. Hon-
or. Country.”

When you vote in the Republi-
can primary – I humbly ask that you 
vote Kent Abernathy.

Sincerely,
CPT Arne Pedersen
Zionsville

Zionsville veteran supports
Kent Abernathy for Congress

Letter to the Editor

Dear Editor:
We need a trusted nurse and business owner in 

Congress!  
I’m a 68-year-old resident of the 5th District of 

Indiana and a lifelong Hoosier. I’m also a 13-year vet-
eran of the United States military.

Like many Americans, I’m concerned about the 
medical, economic and emotional crisis we are facing 
with the coronavirus. In these unprecedented times 
I’m seeing that we’re “represented” by a Congress 
that’s more focused on their political careers than 
serving the needs of the American people. 

We now more than ever need Congress to work 
for us, not the other way around. This is why I’m 
supporting Beth Henderson to represent Indiana’s 5th 
Congressional District. Beth is not a career politician, 
but she is a registered nurse and successful business-
woman who understands what’s important to those of 
us living in the 5th District.

Unlike the lawyers and politicians in Washington, 
Beth truly knows what it means to care for her fellow 
Americans. Her background required her to have the 
ability to get things done in difficult situations – she 
won’t be tripped up by partisan bickering, and she 
won’t bow to political pressures. And Beth is even 
better in person than she is on paper. Beth’s kind heart 
shines through when you meet her; it’s undeniable 
that her only goal is to do what’s best for America 
and for the 5th District.

If you’re a resident of the 5th District, I hope 
you’ll join me in voting for Beth Henderson in the 
Republican primary.

Jody Brown
Post Commander Cicero American Legion

Reader endorses
Beth Henderson for
Indiana’s 5th District

Follow
The Reporter
on Facebook!

http://godbyhomefurnishings.com
http://wishtv.com
https://www.in.gov/dwd/
https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/INDWD/bulletins/281d600
http://wishtv.com
https://gracechurch.us/carecenter/
mailto:News%40ReadTheReporter.com?subject=Letter%20to%20the%20Editor
http://www.Facebook.com/HamiltonCountyReporter
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TODAY’S BIBLE READING
Howbeit the most High dwelleth not in temples 
made with hands; as saith the prophet, Heaven is 
my throne, and earth is my footstool: what house 
will ye build me? saith the Lord: or what is the 
place of my rest? Hath not my hand made all these 
things? Ye stiffnecked and uncircumcised in heart 
and ears, ye do always resist the Holy Ghost: as 
your fathers did, so do ye.

Acts 7:48-51 (KJV)

Speak to     
     Deak.com

Call Peggy 317-439-3258 or Jen 317-695-6032

Hamilton County Reporter
10 x 5 in  $50.00 

ONLINE Ad (A) Runs ONLY: 032020 then switches over to Ad (B) PRINT ad on 032120
B

Peggy

Jennifer
REALTORS

F.C. TUCKER 
COMPANY, INC.REALTORS

THE

Cute and move in ready, 4 BR, 2 BA with finished 
basement, main level has hardwood floors.  

Kitchen w/SS appliances, fenced rear yard, many 
updates “A real Gem”. BLC# 21695622

455 North 17th Street 
Noblesville • $209,900

PENDING

Call Peggy 317-439-3258 or
Jennifer 317-695-6032

Your house  
could be here!

Many recent updates in this 2 story, 4BR, 2.5BA home, 
New carpet, fresh paint, new roof 2020. All kitchen 

appliances stay, basement, adjacent multi-acre  
common area. BLC# 21695300

18756 Mill Grove Drive  
Noblesville • $269,900 

Lovely 2 story in Hazel Dell Woods with 4 BR & 2.5 BA. 
finished basement, fresh paint, kit appliances stay,  

home on over a 1/2 acre lot and this home is  
move-in ready. BLC# 21696880

5593 South Flinchum Way 
Noblesville • $279,900

NEW PRICE PENDING Dreaming of  
a New Home?  

We can help make your  
dreams come true! 
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Sharon Ann Daubenspeck
November 11, 1948 – March 19, 2020

Sharon Ann Daubenspeck, 71, Quincy, Ind., passed 
away on Thursday, March 19, 2020 at 
her home. She was born on November 
11, 1948 to Bernie and Irene (Pierson) 
Hiatt in Noblesville.

Sharon worked in the kitchen of 
the Sisters of Saint Joseph in Tipton 
and for Hamilton Heights Schools. 
She loved dancing, cooking and gar-
dening, and her farm animals. Most of 
all, Sharon loved her family.

She is survived by her sons, Guy Daubenspeck and 
Will Daubenspeck; grandson, Justin Levi Daubenspeck; 
granddaughter, Jessica Ellen Daubenspeck; great-grand-
daughter, Lillianna Rose Daubenspeck; three sisters, Bren-
da, Cathy and Coral; and her brother, Doug Hiatt.

In addition to her parents, Sharon was preceded in 
death by her husband, Carl Brown in 2018; and her broth-
er, Steve Hiatt.

Services will be held at 1 p.m. on Wednesday, March 
25, 2020 at Randall & Roberts Funeral Home, 1150 Logan 
St., Noblesville, with visitation from 11 a.m. to the time of 
the service at the funeral home. Kim Jarrett will officiate. 
Burial will be at Arcadia Cemetery in Arcadia.

Memorial contri-
butions may be made 
to Alzheimer’s Asso-
ciation, 50 E. 91st St., 
Suite 100, Indianapo-
lis, IN 46240.

Arrangements
Calling: 11 a.m. to 1 p.m., March 25
Service: 1 p.m., March 25
Location: Randall & Roberts Funeral Home
Condolences: randallroberts.com

Omer Neil Dawson
July 23, 1992 – March 15, 2020

Omer Neil Dawson, 27, Noblesville, passed away 
unexpectedly on Sunday, March 15, 
2020 at Riverview Health in Nobles-
ville. He was born on July 23, 1992 to 
Tracy and Tanya (Wiseman) Dawson 
in Tipton County.

Omer loved music and played 
guitar and drums and wrote songs. 
He played in the marching band and 
liked to “beat box.” Omer was a gold 

medalist swimmer in the Special Olympics where he was a 
unified partner and athlete. He had a huge heart and want-
ed to help those who couldn’t help themselves, especially 
those in need. Omer was involved in street ministry to the 
homeless. He was goofy and loved to make people laugh.

Omer is survived by his mother, Tanya (Roque) Wise-
man; daughter, Robyn Reana; brother, Jonathon (Kirsten) 
Brown; sister, Desireé (Manny) Martinez; grandmothers, 
Roberta Reed and Marie Covey; many aunts and uncles; 
as well as multiple nieces and nephews.

He was preceded in death by his father, Tracy Len Daw-
son; papa, George Wiseman; cousin, Neil Wiseman; grand-
pa, Junior “Omer” Dawson; and “Bonus,” Harold Reed.

A celebration of life with be held at a later date at Faith 
Community Church. Randall & Roberts Funeral Homes 
has been entrusted with Omer’s care.

Memorial contributions may be made to Special 
Olympics for Hamilton County, P.O. Box 730, Nobles-
ville, IN 46061.

Condolences: randallroberts.com

Many thanks for your efforts to write and produce a 
fine newspaper. During this pandemic, I now realize how 
much I look forward to reading it on a daily basis. You 
folks have done an excellent job of keeping your readers 
informed on Hamilton County, state and national news. 
Keep up the great work. Once again, thank you!

Charles Cunningham

Thank You!

“These are 
the times that try 
men’s souls…” 

– Thomas 
Paine, December 
1776

Although Mr. 
Paine’s quote – 
and please, if you 
have not, do read 
the entire quote – 
is stated in regard 
to the trials and tribulations 
of the birth of a new coun-
try, however this quote feels 
very relevant in these turbu-
lent times.

I am not sure what I can 
add to what many expert 
medical professionals are 
sharing with our popula-
tion, but I do hope and pray 
that we can act quickly with 
the right amount of caution, 
patience and conviction to 
follow the steps put forward 
by those who can actually 
help us recover from this 
pandemic. That means – do 
not believe everything you 
read/hear on social media 
or other non-professional 
sources. Begin by staying 
home! What a concept! We 
Americans want to do what 
we want to do, and by doing 
so we put many others at 
risk during this health crisis.

Yes, my husband and 
I are in the “risk” catego-
ry, being over 65, although 
we are in good health. We 
do have a family member 
struggling with cancer and 
undergoing chemotherapy, 

and for her we are 
quite concerned. 
Our hospitals and 
health profession-
als are strained to 
the limit and we 
must shoulder 
the responsibility 
to do everything 
in our power to 
make their jobs as 
pertinent as pos-

sible. If we do not follow 
the CDC recommendations, 
we will all suffer for it. 

I do look forward to 
a day when we are on the 
other side of this dilemma, 
but I also know that it is not 
going to be an easy or fun 
task to get there. Again – 
stay at home; entertain your 
kids yourselves, they do not 
need play dates. Prepare 
your own meals at home. 
Organize your drawers (we 
all need to do this!) Clean 
closets. Watch movies – I 
recommend comedies. Jour-
nal. Exercise. Play games. 
READ! Many options if we 
consider them. Above all, 
please take care, don’t pan-
ic, and be well. 
Sharon McMahon, CNWC
FlexAbility4u@aol.com

The opinions expressed 
in this article are not in-
tended to replace advice 
of your personal physician 
or licensed health profes-
sional. Please consult your 
physician for any issues you 
may have related to nutri-
tion or fitness activity.

SHARON McMAHON
Be Well

COLUMNIST

“These are the 
times that try 
men’s souls”

Public Notice
You are cordially invited to the Hamilton County Plan Commission 

Comprehensive Plan Update - township meetings
Noblesville/Wayne Townships
Thursday, March 26, 2020  POSTPONED UNTIL FURTHER NOTICE
Durbin Elementary School
18000 Durbin Road
Noblesville, IN   46060
6:30 p.m. – 8:00 p.m.
White River Township
Thursday, April 16, 2020 / July 23, 2020
Walnut Grove Community Center	
25587  State Road 213
Cicero, IN   46034
6:30 p.m. – 8:00 p.m.
Adams Township
Thursday, June 25, 2020
Sheridan Community Center
300  East 6th Street
Sheridan,  IN   46069
6:30 p.m. – 8:00 p.m.

Please call our office at (317) 776-8490 if you should have any questions.
RL3140	 2/24/2020, 3/2/2020, 3/9/2020

Read it here.
Read it first.
The Hamilton County Reporter
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The Fishers girls basketball team just 
completed a historic season: Setting a 
new school record for most victories in 
a season, winning the program’s second 
sectional championship and producing a 
Junior All-Star.

All that success has not gone unno-
ticed. The Indiana Basketball Hall of 
Fame announced on Thursday that the Ti-
gers will be one of four girls teams com-
peting in the 2020 Raymond James Hall 
of Fame Classic. The girls edition of the 
Classic takes place Tuesday, Dec. 29 at 
the New Castle Fieldhouse, with the boys 
to play on Wednesday, Dec. 30.

Fishers is one of five first-time partic-
ipants and part of a field with a collective 
181-24 record over the past season. The 
girls Classic opens with Mount Vernon 
taking on Norwell in the first semi-final 
game, then the Fishers Tigers face the 
Evansville Memorial Tigers in the second 
semi-final game.

“The Hall of Fame Classic year in and 
year out features some of the top teams 
in the state,” said Fishers coach Lauren 
Votaw. “We are excited that Chris May 
and the Hall of Fame felt that we belonged 
in that group based on what the girls were 
able to do this year and what they feel we 
will be able to do next season. I remem-
ber going to this event as a child and feel 
it will be a memorable experience for our 
program from our high school athletes all 
the way to our youth players.”

The Tigers return significant fire-
power from their underclass-laden 23-2 
sectional championship team. Indiana 
Junior All-Star Katie Burton averaged 
15.4 points and 4.7 rebounds, junior Au-
dra Emmerson averaged 7.2 points and 
2.4 assists and freshman Hailey Smith 
averaged 7.1 points and 3.4 rebounds per 
game.

Votaw has a 51-24 record in three sea-
sons at Fishers, which makes its first ap-
pearance Classic history. 

Evansville Memorial will be a similar 
team, as it finished last season 22-4, won 
a sectional title and only graduates two 
seniors from that squad.

Junior Ryleigh Anslinger averaged 
15.8 points and 3.1 steals, junior Peyton 
Murphy averaged 10.2 points, 6.2 re-
bounds and 2.8 steals, freshman Emily 
Mattingly averaged 6.2 points and junior 
Savanah Warren averaged 6.2 points, 4.7 
rebounds and 2.9 assists per game.

Head coach Lee Aucker complet-
ed his first season as head coach of the 

Memorial girls program. Aucker was an 
assistant for seven seasons under 31-year 
Memorial head coach Bruce Dockery.

Memorial will make its third appear-
ance in the Girls Classic. Appearing in 
the 2004 event, they won the Consola-
tion game of the 2010 event, en route to a 
2011 IHSAA 3A championship later that 
season.

In the other game:
Mount Vernon - The Marauders 

come off a 22-2 finish this season and 
have a 42-8 record over the last two sea-
sons.

Losing just two seniors from their 
Hoosier Heritage Conference champion-
ship squad, junior guard Lexi Shelton av-
eraged 16.3 points and 6.0 rebounds, ju-
nior frontliner Olivia Yeley averaged 8.9 
points and 5.5 rebounds and junior guard 
Abby Worley averaged 7.9 points, 4.5 as-
sists and 3.2 steals per game.

Julie Shelton has a 313-128 record in 
19 seasons at Mount Vernon including a 

2013 3A championship and 2012 3A run-
ner-up finish.  A 1989 Indiana All-Star af-
ter setting nine school records as a player 
at Seymour, she was a 2017 Indiana Bas-
ketball Hall of Fame inductee.

Mount Vernon makes its fourth ap-
pearance in the Girls Classic. The Ma-
rauders won the 1999 event and partici-
pated in the 1986 and 2011 events. Mount 
Vernon become just the 3rd school to 
make four or more appearances in the 
Girls Classic, joining Bedford North 
Lawrence (four) and Rushville (five).

Norwell – The Knights expect to re-
turn all but one player from a 22-5 team 
that reached the 3A regional finals in 
2019-20.

Juniors Maiah Shelton (14.8 points 
and 6.6 rebounds), Kaylee Fuelling (13.9 
points, 4.4 rebounds and 2.9 steals) and 
Lauren Bales (6.5 points and 2.6 assists) 
are leading returning players for the Lady 
Knights.

Head coach Eric Thornton is 366-172 

in 23 seasons at Norwell. His program’s 
200-52 record (.794) over the past 10 sea-
sons is the 9th best winning percentage 
in the state in that time. He has led the 
Norwell girls to 14 straight seasons with 
15 or more wins, including eight 20-plus 
win seasons in that span.

Norwell makes its second appearance 
in the Girls Classic. The Knights were 
runners-up in the 2011 event with even-
tual Miss Basketball Jessica Rupright on 
their roster. Norwell and Mount Vernon 
return to the Girls Classic following 2011 
appearances, although they did not face 
each other in that event.

In the boys Hall of Fame Classic, 
all four teams will be making their first 
appearance at the event. The first game 
will feature Blackford and Shenandoah, 
coached by former Noblesville mentor 
Dave McCollough. The second game will 
see Blackhawk Christian take on Barr-
Reeve.

6	 Sports

Kirk Green/File photo
The Fishers girls basketball team will play in the 2020 edition of the prestigious Raymond James Hall of Fame 
Classic, which is scheduled for Dec. 29 at the New Castle Fieldhouse. The Tigers just completed a 23-2 season 
and won their second sectional championship in program history.

Hall of Fame coach Dave Nicholson 
and current Fishers girls basketball coach 

Lauren Votaw are 
among those who will 
speak at the 2020 Indi-
ana Basketball Coach-
es Association Spring 
Clinic.

The dates for the 
2020 Clinic now are 
TBA. (It was to be 
April 24-25 at Law-
rence North High 

School, but the event now is postponed to 
dates not yet determined.)

Cost to attend the clinic is $50 for cur-
rent-year IBCA members and $100 for 

non-members.
Indiana Fever coach Marianne Stan-

ley, Xavier University men’s coach Tra-
vis Steele and Miami (Ohio) men’s coach 
Jack Owens are the featured speakers 
for the Clinic. They are headliners on an 
itinerary that also includes talks from 12 
current high school coaches, an “Issues 
and Answers” with soon-to-be IHSAA 
commissioner Paul Neidig (see Page 7) 
and IBCA leaders, a round-table session 
with three retired coaches and the annual 
IBCA awards program.

In addition to the featured speakers, 
12 high school coaches are set to lead ses-
sions on a variety of topics such as "Skill 
Development for Wings and Guards," 

"Dribble Drive Breakdown Drills" or 
"Team Defense."

Boys coaches scheduled to speak are 
Marc Davidson of Fort Wayne Black-
hawk Christian, Al Gooden of Lawrence 
Central, Nate Hawkins of Heritage Hills, 
David McCollough of Shenandoah, Marc 
Urban of Chesterton and Kendall Wild-
ey of South Decatur. Other girls coaches 
on the agenda are Brandon Appleton of 
Angola, Chris Giffin of Lawrence North, 
Jerry Hickey of Salem, Brian Smith of 
Loogootee and Adam Yoder of North-
Wood. 

In addition, a round-table of retired 
coaches tips off the clinic agenda. Nich-
olson, Charles Mair and Virgil Sweet 

will be on a panel moderated by Indiana 
SportsTalk host Bob Lovell. The three 
coaches will discuss steps that they took 
to make their programs successful for the 
long run.

The planned clinic agenda (other 
than the new dates) can be found at ib-
cacoaches.com/news-events/ibca-clinic/
clinic-schedule/

Dave Nicholson was inducted into the 
Indiana Basketball Hall of Fame in 1999 
after he put together a 402-171 record in 
a 25-season coaching career at New Ross, 
Darlington, Benton Central and Nobles-
ville.

His teams averaged more than 16 vic-

Nicholson among panelists at 2020 IBCA Spring Clinic
Fishers' Votaw one of 12 coaches to lead session . . .

Nicholson

See Nicholson . . . Page 7

Tigers to play in Hall of Fame Classic
After a historic season for Fishers girls basketball . . .
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John (Paul) Neidig, who has enjoyed 
a 34-year career in secondary education 
and athletic administration, has been 

named by the Execu-
tive Committee as the 
next commissioner 
of the Indiana High 
School Athletic Asso-
ciation, Inc. 

Neidig has been 
an IHSAA assistant 
commissioner since 
2017 and will official-
ly assume the position 

on Aug. 1, 2020 succeeding Bobby Cox. 
Cox announced his intention to retire this 
summer on Jan. 16. 

The Poseyville, Ind. native will be-
come the ninth individual to serve as IH-
SAA commissioner. He follows Bobby 
Cox (2011-20), Blake Ress (2000-2011), 
Bob Gardner (1995-2000), C. Eugene 
Cato (1983-1995), Ward E. Brown (1976-
1983), Phil N. Eskew (1962-1976), L.V. 
Phillips (1945-1962) and Arthur L. Trest-
er (1929- 1945). 

Neidig, 56, joined the IHSAA staff 

July 1, 2017 as an assistant commissioner 
and has administered the sports of boys 
and girls cross country, boys basketball, 
boys and girls track and field, and unified 
track and field. 

“On behalf of the IHSAA Executive 
Committee, we are excited to confirm 
Paul Neidig as the next commissioner of 
the Indiana High School Athletic Associ-
ation,” said Matt Martin, chairman of the 
IHSAA Executive Committee and Di-
rector of Athletics at Knightstown High 
School. “Paul has some great thoughts 
and ideas about how to continue leading 
the Association and its member schools. 
We feel the organization is in great hands 
and we look forward to working with 
him.” 

“I’m very humbled to be chosen to 
become the next commissioner of the 
IHSAA,” said Neidig. “I’m proud to be 
a part of this organization and lead it into 
the future. Our primary focus will contin-
ue to be promoting and supporting educa-
tion-based athletics in our state.” 

“Also, I ask everyone to please be safe 
during these unprecedented times. Listen 

to our state’s health experts and take care 
of yourselves and your family and we 
will get through these difficult times.” 

Prior to joining the Association office, 
Neidig spent 31-years with the Evansville 
Vanderburgh School Corporation, most 
recently as Chief of Staff and Director of 
Athletics. He also served as its Chief Ad-
ministrative Officer from 2012 to 2015, 
Deputy Chief of Staff from 2009 to 2012 
and Director of Athletics at Evansville 
Central High School from 2001 to 2010. 
Before that, Neidig had worked at Evans-
ville Central as a teacher, department 
chair, head coach and assistant coach for 
boys basketball, assistant athletic director 
and technology director between 1985 
and 2001. 

He was a continuous member of the 
IHSAA Board of Directors from 2004 to 
2017 and served as Chairman of the Ex-
ecutive Committee three times in 2006-
07, 2009-10 and 2015-16. 

Neidig has held membership with the 
Indiana Association of School Principals 
(IASP), Indiana Association of School 
Business Officials (IASBO), Indiana 

Interscholastic Athletic Administrators 
Association (IIAAA) and the National 
Interscholastic Athletic Administrators 
Association (NIAAA). 

He has been honored with numerous 
awards including a NIAAA State Award 
of Merit in 2006, IIAAA Athletic Direc-
tor of the Year in 2007, Indiana Basket-
ball Coaches Association (IBCA) Ad-
ministrator of the Year in 2012, IIAAA 
Distinguished Service Award in 2013, 
and most recently with a citation from the 
National Federation of State High School 
Associations (NFHS) in 2015. 

Neidig earned a B.S. degree in Tech-
nology Education in 1985 from Eastern 
Illinois University where he played bas-
ketball for four years. He later earned an 
M.A. in Education from the University of 
Southern Indiana in 1994. He is a 1981 
graduate of North Posey High School and 
played basketball all four years for the 
Vikings. 

Neidig and his wife, Jean, are the 
parents of three adult children, Ashley 
(Charlie Grimes), Chris, and Kyle (Erin 
Neidig) and three grandchildren.

tories per season, posted three undefeated 
varsity regular seasons, captured champi-
onships in five different conferences and 
won 11 sectionals. Along the way, he was 
named an IBCA District 3 Coach of the 
Year in 1981, 1984 and 1986.

In addition, Nicholson received 
13 other additional Coach of the Year 
awards, coached an Indiana All-Star, 
coached NBA player and served as an 

assistant coach for the 1986 Indiana All-
Stars. He also served on the IBCA Board 
of Directors in 1979-80 and as IBCA 
president in 1982-83.

Nicholson is a 1959 graduate of Val-
lonia High School (now part of Brown-
stown Central), where he played varsity 
basketball for three seasons and was part 
of a 28-student senior class. He matricu-
lated to Indiana State, receiving a bach-

elor’s degree in 1965 and a master’s de-
gree in 1968.

Nicholson began his coaching career 
as an assistant coach for one season at 
Brook (now part of South Newton). He 
then became head coach at New Ross 
(now part of Southmont) for two seasons, 
Darlington (now part of North Montgom-
ery) for two seasons and Benton Central 
for five seasons.

At Darlington, his Indians won the 
school’s only sectional championship 
while posting a pair of undefeated regular 
seasons. He also “doubled up” in one of 
those seasons by guiding a “B” team to 
an unbeaten record. At Benton Central, 
his Bison captured the first two sectional 
crowns in program history.

Nicholson’s greatest success came at 
Noblesville, where his teams posted a 
255-114 record, went undefeated in the 
1983-84 regular season and won eight 

sectionals in 16 years – all played at Car-
mel – that concluded with the 1990-91 
season (1981, 1982, 1984, 1985, 1986, 
1989, 1990 and 1991). The 1981 title was 
the Millers’ first since 1964.

Since retiring from coaching, Nichol-
son has served as an analyst for locally 
televised games for the past 28 seasons. 
He also has served on the board of direc-
tors for the Indiana Basketball Hall of 
Fame for nearly 30 years and had a two-
year term as the IBHOF president.

Nicholson was inducted into the Ham-
ilton County Basketball Hall of Fame in 
2005, the Montgomery County Hall of 
Fame in 2014 and the Noblesville High 
School Hall of Fame in 2014.

He and his wife, Julia, have been 
married for 55 years. The couple has one 
son, Dan, who also was a successful high 
school basketball coach at Lebanon, and 
two grandsons.

Paul Neidig named next IHSAA commissioner

NICHOLSON
from Page 6

Neidig
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